

Fall 2024 - Marcellus Policy Analysis

The Red Sea Crisis: Navigating Failure and Correcting Course

By Chad Kunkle

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

The crisis in the Red Sea has caused serious troubles for global trade and American prestige. The current approach towards the Houthis is failing due to the material and strategic realities that constrain U.S. policy in the Middle East, primarily that the United States has a limited arsenal and a declining interest in the region. These factors are glaringly apparent when challenged with the proliferation of cheap weaponry that enhances the effectiveness of disruptive actors, who can increasingly rely on rivals to U.S. global leadership to supply and aid them in their endeavors. The United States' failure to deter the Houthi's is partially due to an overstretched and overcommitted defense industrial base that is already struggling to meet the high demands of the U.S. military, as well as its allies and partners. That issue is intensified by the fact that the Middle East has limited trade and resource interests for the United States, especially when compared to other theaters, namely the Indo-Pacific. The incongruence of interests for the United States between the two regions, combined with the limitations of U.S. military supplies, necessitates a re-prioritization of U.S. military resources away from the Middle East and towards the Indo-Pacific.

With that necessity in mind, it would be beneficial to the United States to have a diplomatic deal or alternative security structure in the Red Sea as it draws down its presence. This development would help facilitate the drawdown by easing concerns over the threat to global trade that current Houthi actions entail and show that the

Chad Kunkle is a recipient of a B.S. and M.S. in International Affairs from Florida State University and a former intern at the Hudson Institute.

The John Quincy Adams Society is a nonpartisan, independent national network of professionals and students focused on U.S. foreign policy, with a centering vision of restraint. The Society does not take specific policy positions and all views, positions, and conclusions expressed in this publication should be understood to be those of the author.

United States maintains the capacity to be a credible partner. This paper will expand upon the failures of the current approach and the need for an alternative. It will then investigate three historical samples that provide lessons to be drawn for how the United States has previously dealt with threats to maritime trade. It will culminate with several alternative policies, both diplomacy and security focused, that the United States can pursue, while examining the strengths and weaknesses of each proposal. Many of these proposals can be combined and should not be considered exclusionary to each other, and all are designed to ease the potential downsides of the necessary military drawdown from the Middle East and the Red Sea.

Policy Inertia and its Consequences: The Failure of the Red Sea Response and the Imperative for Change

The United States is currently facing a crisis in the Middle East related to threats against the trade route that passes through the Red Sea and the Suez Canal. The Houthis, a rebel group in Yemen that rose to significance during that country's decade long civil war, have consistently conducted attacks on ships passing through the Red Sea since November 2023. The Houthis have stated that this is in response to Israel's invasion of Gaza after the attacks by Hamas on October 7th, 2023. While these are not the first instances of Houthi attacks in the Red Sea, as they conducted multiple strikes on ships in nearby waters in 2016 during their conflict with Saudi Arabia, these attacks have proven to be far more disruptive, causing several major shipping companies to opt for the longer route around Africa.1 In response to these attacks on commercial shipping, the United States launched Operations Prosperity Guardian and Poseidon Archer in December 2023, a multi-nation effort to deter Houthi attacks and secure the Red Sea and Suez Canal for trade. In early January 2024, President Joe Biden redesignated the Houthis as a terrorist organization, and in coordination with the British launched the initial strikes of the new operations against Houthi targets in Yemen.² While President Biden's actions reignited debate over Presidential unilateral authority on military actions, he pledged to continue them.³ Despite the persistent strikes on Houthi targets and destruction of missiles and drones launched by the Houthis against commercial and military vessels, the

campaign has not succeeded in restoring deterrence.4 As the head of U.S. naval operations in the Middle East, Vice Admiral George Wikoff, explained this past August, while the operations have had limited success in degrading the Houthi's capabilities to attack shipping, resulting in a stilted resumption of commercial activity in the Red Sea, the campaign has not terminated the threat. He also emphasized that, "The solution is not going to come at the end of a weapon system", and that when it comes to a longterm solution "The more players in the field that can get involved in a diplomatic piece of this, the better off I think we'll be." On January 18, 2024, just days after the initial strikes, in response to a question on their effectiveness, President Biden commented "Well, when you say "working," are they stopping the Houthis? No. Are they going to continue? Yes." ⁶ These statements from the top of the U.S. chain of command reveal that the current strategy against the Houthis is not working, has not been working, and is not going to work if it continues.

A Cost/Benefit Nightmare

The continuation of this failed strategy must cease, as it will not solve the issue at hand, and the Red Sea crisis is a prime example of a problem that the United States is likely to face for the foreseeable future and needs to prove that it is adaptable to. The proliferation of cheap, yet effective, weaponry can turn economically weak parties, like the Houthis, into a comparatively well-equipped force, and allow them to wage disruptive campaigns against strategic interests, such as global commerce. This creates a cost/benefit scenario that does not favor responding powers, as the costs it takes to deploy defensive weaponry and launch retaliatory strikes is far more expensive than it is to launch cheaper drones and missiles at nearby ships or infrastructure.

So far, it is estimated that Houthi disruptions to Red Sea shipping have cost \$2.1 billion in maritime trade due to the dramatic drop in ships passing through the Suez Canal, with potentially 60% of ships choosing to take the longer route around Africa. In response, the United States has spent \$4.86 billion dollars responding to the Houthis.⁷ While the shipping costs will certainly impact costs for U.S. consumers, the losses will be far more strongly felt in markets in Europe, Asia, and the Middle East, as costs rise

for products like consumer goods and energy. This reality should raise concerns that the United States is continuing to overspend on a problem that lays outside of its primary interests. This is especially apparent when comparing the cost of U.S. hardware to that being deployed by the Houthis. The Houthis are currently being supplied with cheap drones, primarily from Iran, which can run as low as \$2,000 apiece. A more expensive model can be around \$20,000.8

The decision to use B-2 stealth bombers and Tomahawk missiles against the Houthis shows that the U.S. military is willing to use some of its most expensive weaponry despite the inability to effectively deter or neutralize the threat.9 The Houthis also have a stockpile of missiles, including ballistic missiles, that can be used against ships as well as land targets, and while those appear to be more effective, resulting in the sinking of two merchant vessels, the optimum ones are used more sparingly and do not appear to be the weapon of choice they use in most of their attacks.¹⁰ The more common use of cheap missiles results in the use of far more expensive interceptors by the U.S. Navy.¹¹ This issue is intensified by the Houthis ability to nimbly adapt to strikes against their positions, a strategy they have developed over years of conflict, to further alleviate the impact these strikes have on their capabilities.¹² This imbalance in cost will be a major hurdle for an administration that seeks to better prioritize its interests in its foreign policy and defense strategy.

Multipolar Challenges

This is especially true when considering how the United States must operate in an increasingly multi-polar world. The resurgence of great power competition and revisionist middle powers will increase challenges to U.S. primacy in a multitude of ways. One such method is already underway in the Red Sea, as Russia and Iran lend support to the Houthis by providing weaponry and intelligence. The relationship between the Houthis and Iran has long been established, as the Houthis are a key node in the Axis of Resistance. This has resulted in Iran and other Axis members providing the Houthis with weapons, weapons components, and training to conduct their activities in the Yemen civil war, the war against Saudi Arabia, and their disruption of Red Sea trade. 13

A recent report alleges that Russia had been helping provide targeting assistance for the Houthis in the Red Sea.¹⁴ There are additional reports that Russia had considered selling missiles to the Houthis as well, although as of now it appears that such a deal has not been made, yet it remains a potentiality.¹⁵

Along with China's decision to essentially ignore the Red Sea crisis, these examples show that the challengers to U.S. global leadership can easily lend support to disruptive forces to draw the United States into costly yet unproductive engagements that drain U.S. resources and harm its credibility. It is conceivable that these foes, along with other U.S. rivals and adversaries, such as North Korea or Venezuela, could seek to aid other disruptive forces in places like Africa, Asia, or even Latin America. The proliferation of cheap drones and missiles could create incentives for rebels, terrorists, and criminal organizations to acquire these materials, as well as for revisionist powers to provide them, and achieve their goals through low cost/high yield disruptive actions.¹⁶ The United States will have to be more selective in what it can respond to, especially since the cost of procuring and using advanced weaponry shows that there are limitations to what the United States can afford to do while credibly pursuing and defending its primary interests.

One area where this is now on display is the Indo-Pacific. The United States has put immense stock in preventing China's rise to regional hegemony in the Indo-Pacific region, with the defense of Taiwan being the lynchpin to these efforts.¹⁷ While protecting the island should primarily fall on the Taiwanese and a coalition of local partners, the United States maintains a strong interest in providing Taiwan with enough support to deter Chinese aggression until such a coalition is properly positioned and equipped to mount its own self-defense. Additionally, establishing a strong deterrence against China should not negate diplomatic efforts to find areas for cooperation. Nevertheless, Taiwan is a major trading partner for the United States, greater than Middle Eastern states, and despite efforts to re-shore or near shore chip manufacturing sites to the United States, Taiwan will remain a key source for vital technologies. 18,19 Taiwan's vitality and concerns over China's rise maintains the heightened probability of involvement in a war should China soon move against Taiwan.

Burning Through Munitions and Credibility

The current policy in the Red Sea is imperiling that approach as the U.S. Navy is burning through the munitions that would be necessary to supply Taiwan and U.S. Navy assets in the Indo-Pacific with if a war breaks out. As the potential National Security Advisor to future President Trump, Representative Mike Waltz, told Politico in August regarding the Red Sea mission, "Our fleet is getting worn out. We're shooting off the missiles we need to defend against the Taiwan scenario."20 This is a reference to the number of the SM-3, which is believed to be the most effective against Chinese missiles, as well as the SM-2 and SM-6 interceptors, among several other defensive missiles, that are being launched by the U.S. Navy against Houthi drones and missiles. The issue is not limited to defensive weaponry, as there are also concerns over the number of Tomahawk missiles that have been used against the Houthis.²¹

Both the offensive and the defensive capabilities of the U.S. Navy are being depleted in the Red Sea against the Houthis, and there are compounding fears that the United States is not currently able to adequately resupply the Navy based on assessments of Pentagon procurement packages.²² This is especially grave considering what the estimations of U.S. Navy missiles needs are for a potential conflict with China, which may involve using 5,000 long range missiles in just three weeks.²³ Additionally, this issue will exacerbate the problem the United States faces in providing pre-existing arms sales to Taiwan, as the United States has incurred a hefty backlog of unfulfilled shipments.²⁴

This reality should dominate thinking about how the United States should approach the Red Sea crisis. A continuation of the status quo or a decision to further escalate against the Houthis could have drastic consequences for the United State's position in the Indo-Pacific. The expenditure of additional munitions at similar or at increased rates against the Houthis will further compound this issue and increase the likelihood of retaliation from other Axis of Resistance members and potentially Iran against ships in the Red Sea, U.S. troops currently stationed throughout

the Middle East, and any additional troops that could be deployed as part of a new operation in the region. These would incur massively increased cost on an already stretched defense industrial base and U.S. weapons stockpile from continued responses to these attacks.

Additionally, any escalation that involves maintained or increased deployments to the Middle East will continue the recurrent cycle of attacks and responses against U.S. troops that stymie attempts at drawdowns, while continuing to put troops at risk in perilous deployments that are superfluous and unnecessarily expose them to danger.²⁵ And while measures can and should be taken to address the weapons procurement and stockpile issues, it is unlikely that such actions would go unnoticed and unmatched by rivals. Furthermore, massive increases in defense spending would be meaningless if the refurbished arsenal were continuously expended in theaters of limited interest, and such measures would incur domestic political challenges and consequences given present concerns over the national debt, spending allocations, and inflation.26

Finally, the United States needs to maintain the perception that it is a credible actor. An eroding of credibility would hinder its ability to work with partners and engage with adversaries. U.S. credibility is diminished when it takes on roles and missions that do not match its interests, which thwarts its ability to adequately resolve the issue at hand.²⁷ Forwarding a U.S. led military solution to the Red Sea crisis, and any similar future crisis, would put U.S. credibility to the test, which it already encounters in various other scenarios around the world. In the face of the most pressing threat to its interests in the Indo-Pacific, the United States will need to be more selective when it comes to applying military force.

American Defense of Maritime Trade from the Dawn of the Republic Through the Unipolar Moment

The founders of the United States and Framers of its Constitution acknowledged that America would play a vital role in the world as a maritime commercial republic. In The Federalist Papers, Publius (the pseudonym for the combined writings of John Jay, Alexander Hamilton, and James Madison), wrote of America's potential to utilize its vast resources to become a major trading power, and noted that America would need to develop a naval force to defend that trade. ²⁸ President George Washington echoed these sentiments in his Farewell Address, noting that the "The great rule of conduct for us in regard to foreign nations is in extending our commercial relations", but also warned against "foreign entanglements", that do not comport to American interests. ^{29,30}

These views emerged from many Founders who wanted the United States to take full advantage of the geographic phenomenon that separated America from the Old World and avoid unnecessary engagements in European affairs, while recognizing the importance of international trade. This principle has guided the United States through several crises and conflicts; however, history shows that policies favoring realistic objectives tied to tangible assets are more successful than those with idealistic goals guided by lofty and ill-defined aspirations outside of direct American interests.

Military Responses in North Africa and Somalia

The Barbary Wars were the first American engagement in conflict outside of the New World, with the explicit intent of protecting American commercial interests threatened by piracy from North Africa. After several American ships were captured, the United States, newly independent and lacking a sufficient navy or suitable coalition of allies, was forced to begin paying tribute for its ships to safely pass through the Mediterranean Sea.

As the tribute price rose, newly elected President Thomas Jefferson, a long-time enemy of the Barbary Pirates, chose to launch a military campaign against them with the rejuvenated U.S. Navy. The first war lasted from 1801-1804 and focused on Tripoli. The second Barbary War began in 1816, after Algiers, which had sided with the British in the War of 1812, demanded increased tribute payments, and President James Madison once again deployed the Navy to North Africa. Both wars resulted in victory for the United States, shielded it from paying tribute to the Barbary States, and ended U.S. conflict

against them, as their ships were no longer targeted, securing free navigation for the United States in the Mediterranean.³¹

While these military victories are notable and show that force can be used to successfully secure commercial interests, there are some qualifications that must be noted for thinking about the utility of the Barbary Wars as instructive lessons for current strategy. While it is true that these wars did secure safe passage for American ships, the limited nature of the wars left the Barbary States intact and allowed them to continue their piracy. It was not until 1830, when France conquered Algiers and incorporated it into its colonial system, that the Barbary piracy ended.³² It is important to note that until a local power had used totalizing force to subjugate the enemy, the risk of piracy remained. The Barbary States had previously reneged on their agreements with the United States, and there was no guarantee that they would permanently adhere to the new agreements had they not been conquered. Additionally, these combat missions lacked serious risk of larger conflict with a more substantial power which could have dragged the mission outside of direct U.S. interests. While the Barbary States maintained connections with the nearby Ottoman Empire, the Ottomans never demonstrated a will to wage a wider war over them.

A more recent example of U.S. military intervention for commercial purposes is the naval operations against pirates around the Horn of Africa. Responding to growing pirate operations near the Gulf of Aden, the coast of Somalia, and the Indian Ocean, the United States took lead in multiple operations with other members of the North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO), to disrupt and deter piracy. This included sending naval vessels to patrol the waters most affected by piracy, defend commercial ships under attack, and assault pirate crafts. This mission also involved efforts to assist local and nearby states in building their capacities to engage in anti-piracy operations of their own. Overall, the three major operations undertaken by the US-led coalition between 2008 and 2016 appear to have been largely successful in their goal of deterring piracy in the region.³³

While this example demonstrates that U.S. military force maintains the potential to be effective, there are some conditions that need to be addressed lest the wrong lessons be drawn from it. The pirates, mostly from Somalia, were an extremely poor, weak, untrained, ill-equipped and isolated group of actors. Somalia is known as one of the poorest and least developed countries in the world, which greatly inhibited the material means of the pirates that used it as a base of operations. Unlike other disruptive forces, the Somali pirates lacked the backing of more developed and capable actors and were not a unifying power in their own region, having at best a strenuous relationship with local groups like al-Shabaab.³⁴

Additionally, the isolation of the pirates in that region eliminated the risk of a major war in the Horn of Africa and allowed for an operation limited in scope (strictly being anti-piracy patrols and strikes) to be sufficient to their degradation.

Waging the Peace During the Suez Crisis

The United States did not always rely on military means to resolve an issue related to trade route concerns. The Suez Canal became a flashpoint in the Cold War when in 1956, Egyptian President Gamal Nasser nationalized the canal and closed the Straits of Tiran to Israel. After months of negotiations failed, Britain, France, and Israel, developed a plan to attack Egypt and secure the Canal Zone, and successfully enacted it in late October. This put President Dwight Eisenhower's Administration, which sought continued negotiations, in a serious dilemma, as the Soviets promised to intervene in Egypt if the invading forces did not withdraw, even proposing to use nuclear weapons, and were concurrently repressing a revolution in Hungary.

President Eisenhower was faced with three major predicaments; one being how the United States, as a newly established post-World War II superpower, would react to its allies acting against its desires; the next being how the United States could seek a moral high ground over the Soviets if it denounced Soviet aggression in Hungary but supported its allies' aggression in Egypt, and lastly, how would America respond to further escalation if the Soviets did intervene in Egypt.³⁵ In the end, President Eisenhower opted to use American leverage over its allies to force a ceasefire and withdrawal. For the British and the French, still recovering after World War II's devastation, Eisenhower's cessation of economic aid

and oil sales were too great a burden, and they, along with the Israelis, were forced to recognize Egypt's control over the canal.³⁶

While there is debate over the merits of Eisenhower's reasoning for his actions during and after the crisis, they present a very clear lesson. The Egyptian nationalization of the Suez Canal certainly presented a challenge to a vital global trade chokepoint, however, the levels of risk differed significantly between the United States and its European allies given the canal's greater importance to Europe than to the United States. For Eisenhower, the more critical hazard was related to the Cold War with the Soviet Union. Eisenhower determined that supporting his allies' actions was not worth the peril of a conflict with the Soviets, nor was it worth the potential degradation of U.S. global opinion relative to the Soviets. As controversial as his decision remains, it shows that the United States can use diplomacy to solve issues related to global trade, even if it means leveraging its allies into accepting a status quo they do not prefer, and that it can do so without long-term decay to its relationships despite short-term deteriorations.

Policy Recommendations for a Sensible Red Sea Response

The United States needs to transform its policy towards the Houthis and the Red Sea crisis, and it should be a priority for the incoming Trump Administration to alter course. The new administration should consider a variety of tools and resources at its disposal with a willingness to use both carrots and sticks, with the primary goal being to reduce commitments to the region, ideally with a diplomatic deal or local security structure in place that maintains safe passage for commercial vessels through the Red Sea. However, a military drawdown from the region should not be dependent on the presence of a deal or alternative security structure, as the United States should be seeking to de-prioritize its armed presence in the Middle East in the long term, so that it may better focus on matters more directly relevant to its interests, primarily China and the Indo-Pacific region.

Additionally, it should be acknowledged that any deal struck, or action taken will have consequences and trade-offs, but these should also not distract from

the greater imperative of shifting priorities in an increasingly volatile multipolar geopolitical landscape the United States currently faces and will continue to confront for the foreseeable future.

Proposals for a Diplomatic Solution

A diplomatic solution to the Red Sea crisis may prove to be a difficult and controversial strategy, as it could require engagement with rivals and adversaries and imposing constraints and responsibilities on allies. However, it should not be disregarded, as diplomatic engagement can ease the military drawdown in the region without the risk of escalation and increase the United State's perception as a deal maker rather than an intrusive or destabilizing force. One potential diplomatic path would be to address what the Houthis claim is the reason for their actions, the war in Gaza.³⁷ The violence has been raging since Hamas conducted its attack on Israel on October 7th, 2023, with the conflict spreading into Lebanon as Israel has invaded the southern part of that country to erode Hezbollah's control there. The Houthis have also sent missiles into Israeli territory, which Israel has fiercely responded to with strikes of their own in Yemen. The war has taken a devastating toll on the population in Gaza as Israel pursues its primary mission of completely defeating Hamas. This has hindered efforts at normalization between Israel and its Arab neighbors, as the plight of the Palestinian's has become a major sticking point for Arab leaders.

The United States could seek to continue the laudable efforts at regional normalization between Israel and its Arab neighbors sought through the Abraham Accords while addressing the areas that had been lacking in the original plans, primarily that the Palestinian issue was largely uninvolved, and that U.S. primacy in the region be continued to back up the Arab posture against Iran.³⁸ A comprehensive peace process this expansive would require complex diplomatic engagement with Israel and its Arab neighbor to reach a point where Israel agrees to a ceasefire and the Arab states agree to take a larger role in managing affairs in the Palestinian territories, while overcoming additional obstacles such as securing the release of the remaining hostages held by Hamas. The United States could employ a variety of economic incentives for the concerned parties, based on the developments brought about through the Abraham Accords.³⁹

However, due to the massive changes in the region over the past few years, the United States may require more confrontational approach and consider negative incentives, such as conditioning arms sales and economic arrangements to bring these parties to the table. This could include a controversial reversal of current policy to compel Israel to cease their military operations, allow for increased aid to Gaza, and work with its Arab neighbors towards a peace deal. The United States would take similar steps with the Arab states, since they may need a push to diplomatically engage the Israelis and constrain Hamas, given the resistance those leaders would face at home.

This strategy would entail serious risk of alienating partners in the region, particularly Israel. It would also face major domestic pushback, especially by those who would argue that continuing to aid Israel in its multi-front war would be beneficial, as it could eliminate and degrade regional threats, including the Houthis, without direct U.S. intervention, especially as these adversaries are currently perceived to be vulnerable. While the parallels between Israeli and American security interests should be considered, measures to restrain Israeli actions have been undertaken by previous Presidents, including President Ronald Reagan, when they were perceived to be at odds with American interests, without incurring longterm harm to the U.S.-Israeli relationship.⁴¹ Given the recurrence of the Palestinian issue as a barrier to regional peace, the United States should deliberate a broader approach towards securing a political resolution to the matter.

Another potential problem is that this path would legitimize the Houthi's claim that their actions are exclusively tied too events outside of the civil war in Yemen, a claim which may not be true given their actions against shipping prior to the current conflict in Gaza. Additionally, despite the consistent rhetoric in support of the Palestinians, Arab leaders may seek an agreement that ignores that issue, and instead pursue a lopsided deal contrary to U.S. interests in return for engaging Israel, such as the arrangement floated with Saudi Arabia that included U.S. security guarantees for the Kingdom.⁴²

The United States could also increase sanctions against Iran, likely against its energy sector, which

may coerce Tehran to negotiate with Israel and the Arab states to cease hostilities. This would also cut the Houthis and other Axis of Resistance forces from their primary ally and benefactor. One drawback to this move could be that it may strengthen the Iranian regime's position if it is capable of constructing an economy better able to withstand and evade sanctions, what has been dubbed a "resistance economy". Additionally, as has been demonstrated in Russia after its invasion of Ukraine, massive sanctions don't necessarily cause immediate economic ruin, as many U.S. rivals and competitors have established a growing alternative economy to the Western system.

A sanction regime could push Iran further into this emerging alternative system, a move that Iran has already started by joining groups like BRICS and the Shanghai Cooperation Organization (SCO), and spare it the worst of the sanctions effects.⁴⁵ Providing off ramps for Iran to get sanction relief in exchange for cooperation could hedge against those potential shortcomings and offer space for further engagement related to issues such as Iran's nuclear program, which Iran has suggested it is open to.⁴⁶

Another potential diplomatic path to consider is to engage directly with the Houthis. This could involve a promise to recognize the situation on the ground in Yemen, that the Houthis are a de-facto government that has survived decades of civil war and invasion from neighbors, control a large geographic and populous portion of Yemen, and have set up their own quasi-state apparatus in their controlled territories.⁴⁷ This type of diplomatic action could be used to induce a cessation of actions against shipping in the Red Sea, as normalization and de-escalation could allow for increased aid to enter Yemen to help with the ongoing humanitarian crisis that has plagued that country for years. This could also be a pathway that does not necessitate a cessation of hostilities in Gaza and Lebanon. A peace process between Israel and its neighbors may prove to be a difficult and prolonged course, which, even if successful, would maintain that Houthi actions remain tied to the actions of outside parties.

A deal that offers the Houthis limited recognition would put the onus to cease activities more directly with them, and potentially deny them the justification for their activity that they currently use.⁴⁸ Moreover,

recognition of the status quo regarding a group with similar status to the Houthis' standing in Yemen would not be unprecedented and may even open the door to increased interactions with their neighbors, including the other factions within Yemen, and could further restrain the Houthis' actions against trade in the region. The United States could also use the terrorist designation label as leverage over the Houthis for reneging on any deal to cease activities. However, such a plan could have significant drawbacks, as many U.S. partners and allies would certainly balk at the prospect of recognizing the Houthis, particularly Israel and Saudi Arabia. Additionally, the United States should remain cognizant of setting a precedent that legitimizes and encourages the disruptive activity that the Houthis have engaged in.

Proposals for a Local Security Structure

While a diplomatic deal should be considered, U.S. strategy towards the Houthis should not be dependent on one, especially considering the difficulty that securing such deals would endure. The United States should also seek to help develop a security structure of nearby and local powers that can take on a renewed role of securing the Red Sea trade routes should the Houthis choose to continue their disruptive activity. A strategy that engages in buck passing to partners that have a greater stake in trade that flows through the Red Sea and Suez Canal, such as local Arab powers, European allies, and Asian states, could help facilitate a U.S. drawdown in the region while ensuring that an alternative military response to Houthi activities will remain as a deterrent or responsive force.⁴⁹

Egypt

The United States has several methods it can employ to help spur this response from these other interested powers. One such method is to utilize leverage on local powers, such as Egypt, to act against the Houthis and secure the Red Sea. The United States continues to send billions of dollars of miliary aid to Egypt for often vague security purposes, despite the mounting human rights concerns regularly expressed by lawmakers and activist groups against the Egyptian government. One of the few concrete reasons given for the aid is the continued stability of the Suez Canal so that shipping may endure, and Egypt can continue to collect remittances from this trade and sustain an

already struggling economy and regime.51

However, there are limitations to how much leverage the United States can enact on Egypt, as much of the aid is not liable to waivers and is tied to upholding Cairo's 1979 peace agreement with Israel.⁵² Additionally, there are considerations as to how durable the current regime would be to new economic issues or being seen to move against an actor aligned with the Palestinians, a cause still important to the Egyptian people. Despite these potential issues, this path should not be taken off the table. The Egyptians have already shown that they are willing to engage in military activities against forces that may threaten the Red Sea, such as their increased activity in Somalia against al-Shabaab, which may be seeking a deepened relationship with the Houthis.⁵³ If the Egyptians are unwilling to take the necessary steps to secure trade through the Suez Canal, then the United States should consider saving its aid money for a more beneficial purpose.

Saudi Arabia

Another potential Red Sea actor that the United States could engage is Saudi Arabia. Considering the United States just recently ended its ban of offensive weapons to the Saudis due to their conduct in their war in Yemen, it may seem counter-productive to encourage them to re-engage against the Houthis.⁵⁴ However, the United States can continue to place strict conditions on these weapons sales, ensuring that any actions against the Houthis must be within limits set by the United States lest the ban be reenacted. One practical way this can be instituted is inducing the Saudis to re-initiate enforcement of the international arms embargo set by the United Nations Security Council Resolution 2216. The apparent cessation of this action by the Saudis in recent years has contributed to the increased arms smuggling in and around the Arabian Peninsula and allowed the Houthis to radically expand and improve their arsenal.55 Resolution 2216 allows for an internationally recognized framework to prompt and legitimize Saudi action and simultaneously continue peace negotiations in Yemen. Meanwhile, the looming punishment of offensive arms sale bans can once again compel the Saudis to avoid engaging in behavior that further contributes to devastation in Yemen.⁵⁶

Local Actors

The United States could also provide support to other actors within Yemen. The internationally recognized government of Yemen is currently run by the Presidential Leadership Council (PLC), which has brought together disparate groups to negotiate with the Houthis after a ceasefire went into effect in 2022. However, the PLC remains in a weak position relative to the Houthis and faces several struggles in the ongoing peace talks to try and officially end the civil war. The PLC currently lacks diplomatic and material support from the United States and is divided through competition from Saudi Arabia and the United Arab Emirates (UAE), as they vie for influence in the remaining non-Houthi controlled portion of Yemen.⁵⁷ This competition exacerbates the pre-existing fissures within the PLC, primarily that part of the PLC is the Southern Transitional Council (STC), which seeks to reconstitute the former state of South Yemen. The United States could exert diplomatic influence over the Saudis and the UAE to cease their contentious activity in Yemen and help promote a more unified PLC. This united force could be further empowered by military support, through arms shipments and coordination with U.S. and allied military forces against the Houthis. This plan could greatly improve the PLC's position in negotiations with the Houthi's and potentially further degrade the Houthi's position with Yemen.58

While this strategy may appeal to the desire to see a new, more stable power arise in Yemen, it carries immense risk. The push for coordination between the Saudis and the UAE would be a tricky foray into intra-Gulf power competition. Mismanagement of that diplomatic effort could exacerbate the issue and hinder efforts at wider regional de-escalation. And even if that issue were resolved, it would not settle the differences between the factions within the PLC. The danger of reigniting the Yemen civil war by sending more arms into the country with the intention of degrading the Houthis has great potential to backfire, as have similar endeavors throughout the Middle East and Africa. There is no way to guarantee that the competing factions will remain united, and refrain from turning on each other as they seek power for themselves. Additionally, renewed conflict could lead to the spread of other jihadist movements, such as Al-Qaeda in the Arabian Peninsula, which grew during the civil war.⁵⁹ Any attempt at engagement with the PLC should be

extremely cautious of these possibilities.

European Partners

As for the Europeans, much like the push for burden sharing in the posture against Russia is becoming a reality, so must it be regarding Europe's periphery. 60 The United States can continue to work with its NATO allies as a supportive force; however, the United States must encourage and compel the Europeans to take a more proactive step towards building their own military capabilities capable of securing objectives that are more within their interests than those of the United States. The Red Sea and Suez Canal are a clear example of this based on trade considerations and geography. About 40% of trade and nearly all maritime transit between Europe and Asia passes through the Red Sea, and the waterway is vital for European energy needs.⁶¹ Meanwhile, the United States remains a net energy exporter, with potential for greater energy independence with increased domestic oil and gas production as well as developments in alternative energy sources. So far, Europe's response, other than British involvement in Prosperity Guardian, has been the European Union's Operation Aspides. This has a limited defensive mission in which a small deployment of participating country's naval vessels escorts commercial ships through the Red Sea, only protecting them from attack, never conducting strikes against the Houthis.62

The credible signal of a U.S. military drawdown in the Middle East would potentially provide a necessary shock to the Europeans, spurring action in a region that matters more to them. One way to do this would be strongly indicate that the United States intends to use put its resources on matters more directly related to its interests. One such interest could be the Panama Canal. Not only is this canal historically tied to U.S ingenuity and activity in its own hemisphere, but it remains the most important trade artery for the U.S. economy, with 40% of U.S. container traffic annually passing through it.⁶³ The Panama Canal is currently facing issues of its own, as a recent drought in Panama caused the canal to restrict vessel passage for several months, causing disruptions to the global supply chain and trade.⁶⁴ Additionally, there is growing concern over Chinese influence in Panama and the Canal zone.65 The United States could indicate that it would rather focus on guarding the Panama Canal against

droughts and Chinese influence than increasing its military budget to continue to guard the Red Sea against the Houthis.

An increased European role can involve military campaigns, such as strikes against the Houthis and policing interdictions against arms shipments into Yemen, or, taking a greater role in diplomatic solutions with interested parties. A push for European states to become more active in their neighborhood will certainly come with challenges, particularly since many European navies have long been underfunded, and those states with military means remain focused on supporting Ukraine against Russia's invasion. 66,67 However, given the necessity of naval imports for European industry and the growing desire for autonomy on the continent, the United States must cease enabling European states to shirk their burdens and help make Europe a more self-sufficient region. ^{68,69} Such a strategy will cause anxiety for some, particularly regarding fears over Russia, but prospective pathways suggested, such as Dormant NATO, adequately address these concerns. 70 While the United States may have at one point seen fit to compel the European powers to disengage from the Suez Canal, the conditions today are materially different, as Europe is no longer devasted by a world war, the United States and Europe do not face a USSR-like threat, and the United States's genuine geopolitical rival, China, does not appear interested in deeply involving itself in this issue.

China or India

Despite Houthi assurances that Chinese vessels would not be attacked, there have been several strikes against Chinese ships. China has repeatedly called on the Houthis to cease their activity and on Iran to rein them in, but this has also been to no avail. 71 For the time being, it appears that China is content on freeriding U.S. security operations so that it can maintain its perception as peacemaker in the Middle East and not disrupt its delicate relationships with Iran, Saudi Arabia, and the Houthis themselves. 72

The situation is similar with another Asian power, India. While the Indian Navy has played a slightly more proactive role in the Red Sea crisis, it has restrained from military action against the Houthis, having turned down an invitation to join Operation Prosperity Guardian, and instead opted for discussions with Iran.⁷³ Despite India flexing its naval muscles against pirates in the Indian Ocean, it has chosen a measured diplomatic response in line with its position as a middle power in an increasingly complex geopolitical environment.⁷⁴ India's unique relationships and position relative to the United States, Russia, China, Iran, Israel, and many European states, may provide avenues for India to be a mediator for a diplomatic solution to the crisis.⁷⁵

Whether a U.S. drawdown in the region will compel China to take a more militaristic approach to a region that it seems increasingly invested in remains unclear. Several countries in the Middle East have been beneficiaries of Chinese infrastructure investment. especially since Red Sea states like Egypt and Saudi Arabia play a significant role in China's Maritime Silk Road project.⁷⁶ The potential for prolonged disruptions to shipping through the Red Sea and the negative economic impact it would have on these countries could jeopardize China's ambitious plans, causing it to reconsider its involvement should the United States cease military activity. Regardless, there is no reason to continue to take a lead role in a region that China has far more interest in, especially when it can compromise the United State's posture relative to China's in a region that is far more crucial to U.S. long term interests- the Indo-Pacific.

Conclusion

History shows that the United States has a demonstrated interest in securing naval commerce, primarily regarding its own trade needs. This can include using military force to these ends. However, the U.S. government has also used diplomacy to deescalate conflicts related to trade when it is determined to be against its own interest. The current crisis in the Red Sea with Houthi attacks on shipping present a scenario that falls within American interests, but not a significant one. This also comes at a time when the United States needs to be prioritizing its more pressing concerns, primarily in the Indo-Pacific, and de-prioritizing regions like the Middle East, which present fewer direct benefits and diminishing returns for continued military engagement. Therefore, it is necessary that the United States seek to drawdown from its mission in the Red Sea, preferably with a

diplomatic deal that secures commercial travel through the Red Sea, or a security structure in place that emphasizes the role of local or nearby actors to police the Red Sea and deter the Houthis.

However, while a deal or alternative security structure is ideal, a near-term U.S. drawdown from the Red Sea should not be dependent on either of those occurring, as the United States needs to cease depleting its arsenal in the region and prioritize its remaining and forthcoming munitions for its posture in the Indo-Pacific. While the timeline is negotiable, statements by Chinese leadership suggest that the sooner this takes place, the better positioned the United States would be to work with its partners to deter action against Taiwan, which is far more imperative for U.S. interests.

Endnotes

- 1 "Yemen conflict: US strikes radar sites after missile attack on ship." *BBC*. October 13, 2016. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-37639565
- 2 Strudwick, Matt. "Rishi Sunak and Joe Biden's statements in full after ordering strikes against military sites used by Houthi rebels in Yemen." *Daily Mail.* January 11, 2024.
- https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-12954239/ Rishi-Sunak-Joe-Bidens-statements-yemen-houthi-airstrikes.html
- 3 Hutzler, Alexandra. "Biden defends strikes on Houthis, vows to respond again." *ABC*. January 12, 2024
- https://abcnews.go.com/Politics/biden-white-house-defends-strikes-houthis-amid-mixed/story?id=106322306
- 4 Hoffman, Jon, and Giltner, Benjamin. "The U.S. Military's Anti-Houthi Campaign Still Isn't Working." *Cato Institute*. August 30, 2024.
- https://www.cato.org/commentary/us-militarys-anti-houthi-campaign-still-isnt-working
- 5 Seldin, Jeff. "Houthis undeterred despite US action to protect Red Sea shipping." *VOA News*. August 8, 2024.
- https://www.voanews.com/a/houthis-undeterred-despite-us-action-to-protect-red-sea-shipping/7734735.html
- 6 "Remarks by President Biden Before Marine One Departure" *The White House*. January 18, 2024. <a href="https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/speeches-remarks/2024/01/18/remarks-by-president-biden-before-marine-one-departure-42/#:~:-text=THE%20PRESIDENT%3A%20Well%2C%20when%20you,Yes.
- 7 Bilmes, Linda J., Hartung, William D., and Semler, Stephen. "United States Spending on Israel's Military Operations and Related U.S. Operations in the Region, October 7, 2023 September 30, 2024." Page 20. Watson Institute for Public & International Affairs. October 7, 2024.
- https://watson.brown.edu/costsofwar/files/cow/imce/papers/2023/2024/Costs%20of%20War_US%20Support%20Since%20Oct%207%20FINAL%20v2.pdf
- 8 Seligman, Lara and berg, Matt. "A \$2M missile vs. a \$2,000 drone: Pentagon worried over cost of Houthi attacks" *Politico*. December 9, 2023 <a href="https://www.politico.com/news/2023/12/19/missile-drone-pentagon-houthi-at-news/20

- tacks-iran-00132480#:~:text=The%20cost%20of%20 using%20expensive%20naval%20missiles%20 %E2%80%94,growing%20concern%2C%20according%20to%20three%20other%20DOD%20officials.
- 9 Kelanic, Rosemary A. "Fighting the Houthis Is a Waste. That's the Point." *Real Clear World*.

 November 2, 2024 https://www.realclearworld.com/articles/2024/11/02/fighting_the_houthis_is_a_waste_thats the point 1069528.html
- 10 "Houthi attacks sink second Red Sea ship after mariner is killed." *NBC News*. June 19, 2024. https://www.nbcnews.com/news/world/houthis-sink-second-ship-rcna157881
- 11 Gholz, Eugene. "The US Military Role in the Red Sea Now Turning Offensive Is a Bad Deal." *Cato Institute*. January 12, 2024.
- https://www.cato.org/blog/us-military-role-red-seanow-turning-offensive-bad-deal
- Wintour, Patrick. "US-UK airstrikes have not seriously hurt Houthis' capability, says Yemeni leader." *The Guardian*. September 24, 2024.
- https://www.theguardian.com/world/2024/sep/24/us-uk-airstrikes-not-hurt-houthi-military-capability-yemen
- 13 Epstein, Jake. "The Houthis couldn't have built their most dangerous weapons without help from Iran and others, UN experts find." *Business Insider*. November 5, 2024. https://www.businessinsider.com/houthis-got-help-from-iran-others-for-dangerous-weapons-un-2024-11
- 14 Faucon, Benoit and Grove, Thomas. "Russia Provided Targeting Data for Houthi Assault on Global Shipping." *Wall Street Journal*. October 24, 2024. https://www.wsj.com/world/russia-provided-target-ing-data-for-houthi-assault-on-global-shipping-eabc-2c2b
- 15 Irish, John, Hafezi, Parisa, and Landay, Jonathon. "Exclusive: Iran brokering talks to send advanced Russian missiles to Yemen's Houthis, sources say." *Reuters*. September 24, 2024. https://www.reuters.com/world/middle-east/iran-brokering-talks-send-advanced-russian-missiles-yemens-houthis-sources-say-2024-09-24/
- Maitra, Sumantra. "How Drones Are Changing War." *The American Conservative*. December 11, 2023
- https://www.theamericanconservative.com/how-drones-are-changing-war/
- 17 Colby, Elbridge. "A Strategy of Denial for the Western Pacific." *U.S. Naval Institute*. March 2023.

https://www.usni.org/magazines/proceedings/2023/march/strategy-denial-western-pacific

- 18 "U.S. GOODS TRADE WITH GLOBAL PARTNERS" *International Trade Administration*. https://www.trade.gov/data-visualization/us-goods-trade-global-partners
- 19 Lee, Yimou, Shirouzo, Norihiko, and Lague, David. "T-DAY: The Battle for Taiwan." *Reuters*. December 27, 2021.

https://www.reuters.com/investigates/special-report/taiwan-china-chips/

20 McLeary, Paul and Gould, Joe and O'Brien, Connor. "Cost rising for US as it fights off Houthi drones." *Politico*. August 7, 2024.

https://www.politico.com/news/2024/08/07/houthi-yemen-defense-iran-airstrikes-00173096

- 21 Epstein, Jake and Panella, Chris. "The US Navy is burning through missiles in the Middle East that it would need in a war with China." *Business Insider*. October 11, 2024 https://www.businessinsider.com/us-navy-burns-through-key-missiles-needed-for-china-fight-2024-10
- Fredenburg, Mike. "By the numbers: US missile capacity depleting fast." *Responsible Statecraft*. November 11, 2024.

https://responsiblestatecraft.org/us-stockpiles-missiles/

- Jones, Seth G. "The U.S. Defense Industrial Base Is Not Prepared for a Possible Conflict with China." *Center for Strategic and International Studies*. https://features.csis.org/preparing-the-US-industrial-base-to-deter-conflict-with-China/
- Gomez, Eric. "Taiwan Arms Backlog, October 2024 Update: New Air Defense Sales and Javelin Delivery." *Cato Institute*. November 22, 2024.

https://www.cato.org/blog/taiwan-arms-backlog-octo-ber-2024-update-new-air-defense-sales-javelin-delivery

DePetris, Daniel. "Withdraw U.S. Troops From Syria And Iraq." *Defense Priorities*. December 20, 2023.

 $\frac{https://www.defense priorities.org/explainers/withdraw-us-troops-from-syria-and-iraq/}{}$

Harris, Bryant. "Senate defense panel faces uphill battle in ditching debt ceiling caps." *Defense News*. May 8, 2024.

https://www.defensenews.com/congress/2024/05/08/senate-defense-panel-faces-uphill-battle-in-ditching-debt-ceiling-caps/

27 Cordesman, Anthony H. "Strategic Triage vs. Strategic Overstretch." *Center for Strategic and Inter-*

national Studies. January 31, 2022.

https://www.csis.org/analysis/strategic-triage-vs-strategic-overstretch

- 28 Lucchese, Michael. "The Founders Wanted a Powerful Navy: The Constitution Was Built for It." *Center for Maritime Strategy*. September 17, 2024. https://centerformaritimestrategy.org/publications/the-founders-wanted-a-powerful-navy-the-constitution-was-built-for-it/
- 29 Washington, George. "Washington's Farewell Address" *National Constitution Center.* 1796. https://constitutioncenter.org/the-constitution/historic-document-library/detail/george-washington-farewell-address-1796
- 30 Ibid
- 31 "Barbary Wars." *Naval History and Heritage Command.*

https://www.history.navy.mil/browse-by-topic/wars-conflicts-and-operations/barbary-wars.html

- "Barbary Wars, 1801–1805 and 1815–1816." *Department of State, Office of the Historian*. https://history.state.gov/milestones/1801-1829/barbary-wars
- "Counter-piracy operations (2008-2016)."

 North Atlantic Treaty Organization. May 19, 2022

 https://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/topics_48815.htm
- 34 Alessi, Christopher and Hanson, Stephanie. "Combating Maritime Piracy." *Council on Foreign Relations*. March 23, 2012.

https://www.cfr.org/backgrounder/combating-maritime-piracy#chapter-title-0-2

35 McDermott, Rose. "Risk Taking in International Politics." Chapter 6. *The University of Michigan Press.* 1998.

https://press.umich.edu/pdf/0472108670-06.pdf

- 36 "The Suez Crisis, 1956." *Department of State, Office of the Historian* https://history.state.gov/mile-stones/1953-1960/suez
- 37 "Yemen's Houthis 'will not stop' Red Sea attacks until Israel ends Gaza war." *Al Jazeera*. December 19, 2023.

https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2023/12/19/yemens-houthis-will-not-stop-red-sea-attacks-until-israel-stops-gaza-war

- Rahman, Omar. "Five Reasons Why the Abraham Accords Are Ceding Ground to Arab-Iranian De-escalation." *Rice University's Baker Institute for Public Policy.* July 11, 2023. https://www.bakerinstitute.org/research/five-reasons-why-abraham-accords-are-ceding-ground-arab-iranian-de-escalation
- 39 Egel, Daniel and Efron, Shira and Robinson,

Linda. "Peace Dividend." *RAND Corporation*. March 2021.

https://www.rand.org/content/dam/rand/pubs/perspectives/PEA1100/PEA1149-1/RAND PEA1149-1.pdf

- Silverman, Daniel and Pechekina, Anna and Knuppe, Austin and Abramson, Yehonatan. "America Has More Latitude With Israel Than It Thinks." *Foreign Affairs*. August 28, 2024. https://www.foreignaffairs.com/israel/america-has-more-latitude-israel-it-thinks
- Korb, Lawrence J. "Ronald Reagan wasn't afraid to use leverage to hold Israel to task." *Responsible Statecraft*. May 24, 2021.

https://responsiblestatecraft.org/2021/05/24/ronald-reagan-wasnt-afraid-to-use-leverage-to-hold-israel-to-task/

42 Kavanaugh, Jennifer. "The Case Against Israeli-Saudi Normalization." *Defense Priorities*. September 17, 2024.

https://www.defensepriorities.org/opinion/ the-case-against-israeli-saudi-normalization/

- Thomas, Clayton. "U.S. Sanctions on Iran." *Congressional Research Service*. August 7, 2024. https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/IF/IF12452
- Lynch, David B. "With Russian economy far from collapse, U.S. opts for tougher punishment." *Washington Post.* February 23, 2024.

https://www.washingtonpost.com/business/2024/02/23/sanctions-treasury-russia-economy/

Shokri, Umud. "Iran Becomes A Member Of BRICS, With Hopes And Challenges." *Iran International.* January 2, 2024.

https://www.iranintl.com/en/202401020918

- Zarif, Mohammad Javad. "How Iran Sees the Path to Peace." *Foreign Affairs*. December 2, 2024. https://www.foreignaffairs.com/iran/how-iran-sees-path-peace
- 47 Russo, Jude. "The Argument for Recognizing the Houthis." *The American Conservative*. September 20, 2024.

https://www.theamericanconservative.com/the-argument-for-recognizing-the-houthis/

- 48 https://www.defensepriorities.org/ briefs/weighing-additional-us-responses-to-houthi-red-sea-attacks/#diplomatic-engagement-incentives-and-inducements
- 49 DiMino, Michael. "Weighing Additional U.S. Responses To Houthi Red Sea Attacks." *Defense Priorities*. January 19, 2024.

https://www.defensepriorities.org/briefs/weighing-ad-

ditional-us-responses-to-houthi-red-sea-attacks/#passing-the-buck-the-us-can-afford-to-do-nothing

50 Echols, Connor. "Former US general: Why military aid to Egypt is still necessary." *Responsible Statecraft*. September 13, 2023.

https://responsiblestatecraft.org/egypt-military/

51 Sharp, Jeremy M. "Egypt: Background and U.S. Relations." *Congressional Research Service*. September 12, 2024.

https://sgp.fas.org/crs/mideast/RL33003.pdf

- 52 Ibid
- Farid, Mohamad and Maher, Mohamad. "Egypt in Somalia: Speak Softly and Carry a Big Stick." *The National Interest.* October 9, 2024. https://nationalinterest.org/feature/egypt-somalia-speak-softly-and-carry-big-stick-213145
- Hansler, Jennifer. "US will resume offensive weapons sales to Saudi Arabia." *CNN*. August 12, 2024.

https://www.cnn.com/2024/08/12/politics/us-resuming-saudi-arabia-weapons-sales/index.html

- Paes, Wolf-Christian and Beales, Edward and Hinz, Fabian and Vidal, Albert. "Navigating Troubled Waters: The Houthis' Campaign in the Red Sea and the Gulf of Aden." Page 32. *International Institute for Strategic Studies*. December 2024. https://www.iiss.org/globalassets/media-library---content--migration/files/research-papers/2024/12/navigating-troubled-waters.pdf
- Dent, Elizabeth and Rumley, Grant. "How the U.S. Used Arms Sales to Shift Saudi Behavior." *The Washington Institute for Near East Policy*. September 4, 2024. https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/policy-analysis/how-us-used-arms-sales-shift-saudi-behavior
- Ali-Khan, Veena. "Yemen's Troubled Presidential Leadership Council." *International Crisis Group.* May 4, 2023.

https://www.crisisgroup.org/middle-east-north-africa/gulf-and-arabian-peninsula/yemen/yemens-troubled-presidential-leadership-council

58 Al-Iryani, Abdulghani. "The New US Administration and Yemen." *The Sana'a Center for Strategic Studies*. November 7, 2024.

https://sanaacenter.org/publications/23732

59 Robinson, Kali. "Yemen's Tragedy: War, Stalemate, and Suffering." *Council on Foreign Relations*. May 1, 2023.

https://www.cfr.org/backgrounder/yemen-crisis#chapter-title-0-5

- Maitra, Sumantra. "The Best NATO Is a Dormant NATO." *Foreign Affairs*. November 4, 2024. https://www.foreignaffairs.com/europe/best-nato-dormant-nato
- 61 Schwarzenberg, Andres B. "Red Sea Shipping Disruptions: Estimating Economic Effects." *Congressional Research Service*. May 8, 2024. https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/IF/IF12657#:~:-text=The%20Suez%20Canal%E2%80%94which%20connects,to%20ocean%2Dbased%20security%20 threats
- 62 "Eunavfor Operation Aspides." *European Action External Action*. December 12, 2024. https://www.eeas.europa.eu/eeas/eunavfor-operation-aspidesen?s=410381
- 63 LaRocco, Lori Ann. "Panama Canal says shipping rebound is underway after record drought." *CNBC*. November 12, 2024.
- https://www.cnbc.com/2024/11/12/panama-canal-cargo-container-trade-rebound-record-drought.htm-l#:~:text=The%20canal%20is%20critical%20to,million%20in%20the%20fourth%20quarter
- 64 Eirmann. Josh. "Panama Canal traffic to increase as drought conditions ease." *U.S. Energy Information Administration*. June 27, 2024. https://www.eia.gov/todayinenergy/detail.php?id=62408#:~:-text=The%20APC%20increased%20booking%20slots,lowest%20since%20at%20least%201965.&text=The%20APC%20limited%20vessel%20traffic,operations%20this%20summer%20or%20fall
- 65 <u>https://news.usni.org/2022/03/24/chinese-in-vestment-near-panama-canal-strait-of-magellan-major-concern-for-u-s-southern-command</u>
- Grady, John. "Chinese Investment Near Panama Canal, Strait of Magellan Major Concern for U.S. Southern Command." *U.S. Naval Institute News*. March 24, 2022. https://ecfr.eu/publication/defending-europe-with-less-america/#europe-and-defence-progress-and-shortfalls
- 67 Hilton, Roger. "On The Decline Of European Naval Power: A Conversation With Jeremy Stohs PT. 2. *Center for International Maritime Security.* September 11, 2019. https://cimsec.org/on-the-decline-of-european-naval-power-a-conversation-with-jeremy-stohs-pt-2/
- 68 Fiott, Daniel. "Naval Gazing?" *EU Institute* for Security Studies. July 2021. https://www.iss.euro-pa.eu/sites/default/files/EUISSFiles/Brief_16_2021.pdf
- 69 Koch, Elisabeth. "European Strategic Autono-

my after Macron's Trip to China." Wilson Center. May 9, 2023.

https://www.wilsoncenter.org/article/european-strate-gic-autonomy-after-macrons-trip-china

- Maitra, Sumantra. "Policy Brief: Pivoting the US Away from Europe to a Dormant NATO." *Center for Renewing America*. February 16, 2023. https://americarenewing.com/policy-brief-pivoting-
- https://americarenewing.com/policy-brief-pivotingthe-us-away-from-europe-to-a-dormant-nato/
- Leahy, Joe. "China pushes for safety of Red Sea shipping as threat to its economy grows." *Financial Times*. January 19, 2024.

https://www.ft.com/content/fb2af70b-5971-4166-9eeb-df680590e710

72 Kavanaugh, Jeniffer. "China Is Trying to Have It Both Ways in the Middle East." *New York Times*. January 26, 2024.

https://www.nytimes.com/2024/01/26/opinion/china-redsea-houthi-shipping.html

73 Saha, Rushali. "Making Sense of India's Muted Response to the Red Sea Crisis." *The Diplomat.* January 22, 2024.

https://thediplomat.com/2024/01/making-sense-of-indias-muted-response-to-the-red-sea-crisis/

- 74 <u>https://www.reuters.com/world/india-de-ploys-unprecedented-naval-might-near-red-sea-rein-pi-racy-2024-01-31/</u>
- 75 Kaushik, Krishn. "India deploys unprecedented naval might near Red Sea to rein in piracy." *Politico*. January 31, 2024.

https://www.politico.eu/article/india-prime-minister-narendra-modi-red-sea-shipping-attacks-houthis-greek-tanker-sounion-eunayfor-aspides/

Runde, Daniel F. and Hardman, Austin, and Bonin, Clara. "Responding to China's Growing Influence in Ports of the Global South." *Center for Strategic and International Studies*. October 30, 2024. https://www.csis.org/analysis/responding-chinas-growing-influence-ports-global-south